
[image: image1.wmf]Taxation, Revenue, and Utilization

of Expenditures (TRUE) Commission
Daniel Henry, Chair
Jimmy Daniel, Vice Chair

Keshan Chambliss, Secretary
TRUE Commission

Meeting Minutes
September 19, 2019
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Commissioners Daniel Henry (Chair), John Roberts, Mark Merritt, Jim Mazur, Keshan Chambliss, Greg Rachal
Excused: Commissioners Niki Brunson, Jimmy Daniel
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Craig Bassett – Inspector General’s Office
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
Commissioner Henry convened the meeting at 4:03 p.m. with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. Chairman Henry announced that Commissioners Jon McGowan and Camilla Collins have resigned from the commission since the last meeting. Chairman Henry said that a better system needs to be developed to convey to the CPACs, City Council President and the Mayor their vacancies on the commission and to actively solicit the appointment of replacements.
Minutes

The minutes of the commission’s June 6 and August 1, 2019 meetings were approved unanimously as distributed.
Public comment
None
Auditor’s report
Tommy Carter, Council Auditor’s Office, reported that 1 report has been issued since the last commission meeting:
#827 Quarterly Budget Summary for 9 months ending June 30, 2019: the most notable finding was that JEA projects an unfavorable revenue variance of $50M primarily due to electric sales lagging projections ($46M), and a $16.7M unfavorable expense variance due primarily to Plant Vogtle expenses. The long hot summer may have increased electric sales and reduced the negative revenue variance by the end of the fiscal year. JEA indicated that the size of this variance is fairly typical for the 9 month report. 
Committee reports
Audit Committee
Chairman Mark Merritt discussed Audit #826 - MPS Redevelopment Agreement audit which identified several issues with the company’s operation of several parking garages downtown on behalf of the City. Findings included the number of parking spaces in the garages not matching the contract terms and MPS being late in paying its property taxes, which means the City subsidy is higher than it needs to be because the failure to take advantage of the early payment discount and the requirement pay late fees increases the company’s operating costs, which are subsidized by the City. It seemed to Commissioner Merritt that MPS’s internal procedures need to be tightened up to ensure contract compliance. The City subsidy agreement for the garages continues until 2031. 
Legislative Tracking Committee

Commissioner Roberts reported that the committee had met earlier today and reviewed several bills:
2019-651 and -652 involved appropriations from the Northwest Jacksonville Economic Development Fund, mostly grants for public improvements (installation of water and sewer lines, sidewalks, etc.) to assist development projects in the Northwest area, and a $150,000 loan to one of the companies at 3% interest.
2019-693 amending the JEA charter to provide for customer dividends based on JEA’s change in net position. In response to a question from Chairman Henry about what JEA’s “Change in Net Condition” entails, Mr. Clements and Mr. Carter speculated that it is a term of art in the financial reporting world that combines an entity’s net operating profit/loss with its change in net asset value from one year to the next. Mr. Carter said that at the time of its last financial report JEA had net equity of $1.12 billion, so perhaps the Change in Net Condition would be based on some form of that calculation. Mr. Henry asked about previous JEA credits to customers. Mr. Carter and Mr. Clements said that those were granted occasionally based on savings in budgeted fuel costs. Mr. Clements described the calculation mechanism for JEA’s annual contribution to the City, which is based on the greater of an actual sales calculation or a guaranteed minimum increase that is negotiated between the entities every 5 to 7 years. 
Parks and Recreation Maintenance Committee

Commissioner Roberts said that the commission has seen the committee’s draft report Maintaining Jacksonville’s Parks several times before at previous meetings and it is ready for adoption if there are no further questions. 
Motion: approve the issuance of the committee report to the City Council and City administration as currently drafted, with the caveat that it will also be published on the TRUE Commission web site to the extent that it can be made ADA compliant – approved unanimously. 

Chair’s Comments
Chairman Henry said the commission needs to get its membership restocked in order to be effective. The CPACs need to be requested to fill their vacant seats. He questioned how the commission can convey to the Mayor the importance of filling his vacancies. Mr. Henry said the TRUE Commission doesn’t show up on the City Council’s web site as having vacancies, so that needs to be checked. Perhaps proposing names of replacement nominees is a way to prod action, as the Commission used to do to self-populate its roster. Mr. Clements will contact the Southwest and Northwest CPACs about appointing replacements, and Chairman Henry said he will talk to Council President Wilson about filling the City Council vacancies. Mr. Henry asked Mr. Clements to find out who the Mayor’s boards and commissions staff person is and send him that name and contact information. 
Old Business
Policies and Procedures Manual: Commissioner Merritt said that the only section left to be nailed down is the chapter on communications. He will make an effort to re-write that chapter again to simplify and clarify it for discussion at the next meeting. Mr. Merritt asked Mr. Clements to send him the previous unrevised edition of the manual for comparison purposes. The group agreed that a standing Communications Committee is not needed so that will be eliminated. The three standing committees in the manual will be the Audit, Legislative Tracking and Internal Operations Committees. Commissioner Roberts suggested formalizing the membership of the committees so that a quorum can be determined. Currently the practice has been that any commission who attends a meeting is considered a committee member for purposes of that meeting. Staff was asked to poll the membership about what committees they want to be part of so that official appointments can be made.
New Business

Office of Economic Development annual report: Commissioner Roberts said he has developed a report comparing Jacksonville’s economic development success to other large Florida cities and counties using information from a state incentives database.  A copy will be distributed at the next meeting for review by the commissioners.
Commissioner Comments
Commissioner Chambliss asked about the status of her reappointment – she’s sent in the paperwork and wondered where her appointment is. Mr. Clements will check on its status.
Next meetings
The Legislative Tracking Committee will meet on October 3 and October 17 at 3 p.m.

The Audit Committee will meet on October 10th at 3 p.m.
The full commission will meet on October 3rd at 4 p.m.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:07 p.m. 
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division
904-255-5137   jeffc@coj.net
Posted 12.9.19   5:00 p.m.
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